Approved as Amended

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

November 7, 2012 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, November 7, 2012 at 6:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson, Karen Ober and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.     











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment  – None at this time.           









  






2.0  Budget Review FYE 2014 







  2.1
Town Clerk/Tax Collector – TA Veloski informed the Board TC Goss would not be present this evening. To be rescheduled for next week. 








3.0  Old Business









    3.1 Outside Theatrical Policy – TA Veloski reported he has made some suggested changes to page numbers one and two, with a new page number three. TA Veloski requested the BOS review the outside policy then make comments, so he can send the document to Attorney Boldt for final review. 





  3.2 Black Brook BMP's – Pictures of the completed work on Woodman Road and Kaulback Road have been e-mailed.  






   3.3 Old Town Hall – TA Veloski informed the Board he has received a request from Bill Whalen to rent the Town Hall. TA Veloski stated there are no guidelines on who can or who can't rent it (i.e. commercial) and he is also concerned with the security of the Food Pantry while it is being rented. TA Veloski noted the event would be a Craft Fair and some of the proceeds would be donated but he wanted the Board's feelings first before a decision is made. Melanie VanTassel stated the Board may want to check with the DPW Director because there have been safety issues. The BOS tabled discussion for further thought. 









 





4.0 Budget Review FYE 2014 (continued) 






  4.1
General Assistance – OPW VanTassel stated she has discussed the 2.5% COLA increase but she received a generous increase last year and has left the increase out. Chair Nickerson replied he feels she should get the COLA increase, now that the salary line is caught up to where it should have been the Board doesn't want to see it go backwards again. OPW VanTassel informed the BOS that the rest of the General Assistance Budget is level funded and she would like to give it one year to see what happens with the recession. OPW VanTassel stated her goal is to get the budget back where it was before.   4.2 Outside Agencies – Maggie Pritchard, Executive Director and Susan Stearns, V.P. of the Board of Directors for Genesis Behavioral Health were present. Director Pritchard stated the Town made contributions from 2006 to 2010. Director Pritchard asked the Board to look at their services like the services provided by the Fire Department. Director Pritchard informed the BOS that they provided services to sixty Sanbornton residents and fourteen of those case were emergency care, which totals $7,038 dollars in charitable care. Director Pritchard stated she feels this is an important service to all communities. Mrs. Stearns informed the Board that one out of four adults will have some sort of mental health issue and whatever support the Town can give would be greatly appreciated. Director Pritchard noted all of the cases are uninsured or the person's insurance will not cover the service. The BOS reviewed the request and the break-out of services. OPW VanTassel asked if some of the residents had insurance and Director Pritchard replied yes, but to determine the actual services she would have to review each case individually. Director Pritchard noted they service Belknap County and southern Grafton County, twenty-four communities total. Chair Nickerson thanked them for meeting with the Board and stated they would review & discuss the request.  



    
  4.3
Recreation – Director Lonergan and Tracy Goodwin were present. Director Lonergan informed the Board she would like to increase two of her people to $9 dollars an hour, due to their qualifications. Director Lonergan stated there are no more pay phones at the beach but emergency phones are needed because of the Code of Administrative Rules. Director Lonergan informed the Board that Verizon has offered to provide seasonal cellular phones, at a cost of $15 dollars a month for the lifeguards. Director Lonergan noted she already has the proper signage from the State. The BOS agreed this was okay. Director Lonergan noted she would adjust the budget figures and provide them to TA Veloski. Director Lonergan stated on Sunday, December 2nd they will be holding a Christmas Tree Lighting Ceremony from 3:00 p.m. to 5:00 p.m. with cookie decorating and crafts at the Town Hall. Director Lonergan noted that Moulton's Band has asked to play and appearance will be made by Santa. Chair Nickerson stated he has heard very positive things about the Recreation Program.      
  



  4.4 Health/Welfare Enforcement – The proposed budget is $9,281 dollars, level with 2.5% COLA increase.   




     




   









5.0  Old Business (continued) 







  5.1
”Y” Project – TA Veloski stated he has spoken with Woodrow Wilson, who said with the change orders for the “Y” project the total is over by $105,000 dollars. TA Veloski noted the money is not in the budget and there is no contingency. TA Veloski stated Pike Industries' numbers have been looked at, they were at $38K but now are down to $15K, so the total is down to $80K which is in the DPW's operating budget. TA Veloski suggested freezing the funds until the numbers have come down and noted that all of the figures are being run (reconciled) through their system now, to see where things are not lined up. TA Veloski stated the Town will receive State reimbursement for Steele Hill Road and Hunkins Pond Road this year but the Town is required to gross appropriate. 









    5.2 Letter to Public Utilities Commission – The BOS reviewed and signed the request to be on the list for “DSL”. 

    




              5.3 Timber Sale Contract from Conservation Commission -  The Board signed. 
    5.4 Change Orders – Change Order #1, Steele Hill Road in the amount of $281K with all of the work complete. Change Order #2, for the curbing on Upper Bay Road in the amount of $12,300 dollars. Chair Nickerson stated he thought this was already paid. TA Veloski to double check. Change Order #3, in the amount of $26K for Hunkins Pond Road. Change Order #4, $30K for the pavement on Steele Hill Road (1/3 Town-2/3 State). Change Order #5, Police Special Details for Bay Road and Upper Bay Road in the amount of $54K. TA Veloski suggested the Board wait to pay this amount. Selectman Ober made a motion to authorize Chair Nickerson to sign Change Orders #1 through #4 for Bay Road, Upper Bay Road and Hunkins Pond Road. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.     






























































 







6.0 New Business



         





  6.1
2013 Paid Holiday Schedule – The BOS reviewed.  



  6.2
Tax rate setting – TA Veloski reported that he has received figures from DRA, if the Town uses $250K the rate will be $20.44 per thousand but if the Town uses all of the unreserved fund balance $297K the rate will be $20.33 per thousand. Selectman Giunta made a motion to allow $297K be used out of the unreserved fund balance to offset the tax rate. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  






7.0 Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95 – Chair Nickerson made a motion to accept $200 dollars from the NH Masonic Charitable Organization. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  











 
  

8.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes 





  
  8.1 10/31/2012 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of October 31, 2012. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the meeting minutes of October 31, 2012 with corrections. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  









    





 

9.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.  














10.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – The BOS reviewed and signed the 2012 Equalization Certification for the Town of Sanbornton.  





 








 

11.0 Correspondence – BOS reviewed.   











12.0 Selectman's Reports






    
            12.1 Election – Selectman Giunta stated he thought the lighting was too dark and Andy Sanborn will be coming in with suggestions. Selectman Ober stated everyone did a great job this year at the polls. 
   


 



            12.2 Lines on Town Roads – Selectman Ober stated Bob LaFlamme commented that all of the roads should have the yellow center line because he likes it. Selectmen Giunta stated it is a big help but even the State doesn't stripe all of its' roads. 

            12.3 Planning Board update – Selectman Ober provided an update on the PB's last meeting. 









            12.4 Master Plan – Still waiting on updated maps from LRPC. 


  12.5 “319” Grant – TA Veloski asked how the Board would like him to proceed. Selectman Ober suggested they wait until after the PB”s November meeting. 

  12.6 Beaver Dam – Chair Nickerson stated the water is now going under the road and they need to get a trapper. Selectman Giunta to check with DPW Director. 














13.0 ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 9:47 p.m.








  






14.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, November 14, 2012 at the Town Offices @ 4:30 p.m.
















Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

11/07/2012

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


